

Engineering Libraries

division newsletter

MARCH, 1998

Message from the Chair

ASEE Annual Conference is coming soon to a city near you! Actually that city is Seattle, Washington! The dates are June 29 to July 1. I am looking forward to the well-planned conference. Do you realize that 60 or more engineering librarians attended last year's conference in Milwaukee?

The Engineering Library Division is a welcoming group of people who share common needs and enjoy each other's company. If you are a member of the Engineering Libraries Division and have never attended a conference, please consider it this year and every year! As a veteran of 13 conferences, I highly recommend attending the annual conference.

ELD membership gives you access to a network of colleagues through the listserv, website, duplicate exchange, directory, and newsletter. Attending the annual conference gives you additional benefits. This is your opportunity to attend sessions tailored to the needs of engineering librarians. Please read details about the sessions in Beth Brin's article in this issue of the newsletter.

Attending the conference each year has given me many benefits. I have especially enjoyed:

Opportunities to learn from colleagues' experiences. Sometimes people convey information as speakers, poster presenters, or reporters of library activities. Other times, I learned from discussions over a cup of coffee or a beer.

Late night chats with colleagues in hotels and college dormitories. It has been very enlightening to learn about other colleges, universities, and people.

Short trips with colleagues to unique places. I especially remember the Portland Rose Gardens, Oregon Coast, and Jasper National Park in Canada. These too have been wonderful times to discuss and enjoy time together.

Colleagues at my home university. As a first time attendee, I sat next to a Purdue staff member (that I had never met) on the plane flying to Atlanta. We had dinner that evening and got acquainted. I gained insights to the Women in Engineering and Freshman Engineering Programs at Purdue. At another conference, I presented a paper with professors in technology and construction management.

continued on page 8

Inside this issue:

Program Up	date & Con	lerence Pro	oram	2-4
	unc ce con	.0.0.00	P	
	~ ·	YN' '. 1 Y 'L		
Ford Motor (d 5
Dualizatas E	Irahanaa Ni	******		6
Duplicates E	TYCHTHISE IM	.ws		U
	_			
People & Pl	anec			7
roopic or ri	aves			

Conference Program Update

Greetings! Did you recently receive the March issue of ASEE Prism? And find the Preliminary Program for the Annual Conference enclosed? I hope you have your calendar marked to join me and your other ELD colleagues in Seattle, June 28-July 1! By registering early (before April 15), your registration fees for the conference are \$270, a savings of \$50 from the advance registration fee! So register early, if you can.

The December newsletter did include a listing of the programs being planned. With the exception of a few minor changes in descriptions, the program has not changed. Most of the speakers have been confirmed, and are hard at work preparing their presentations. There will be programs on instruction in the web environment, accreditation issues, digital libraries, an update on information technology possibilities, aerospace engineering information, and eight poster sessions on a variety of interesting topics. ELD will also be having the annual get-acquainted session, a professional issues discussion, an annual business meeting, and various ticketed events (more on that shortly). In addition to the official program, Kate Lee is organizing a 5K run, starting from Seward Park on Sunday at 12:30 pm, and librarians at the University of Washington Engineering Library will host a tour of their facility on Wednesday morning (for all but the Extended Executive Committee Members... sorry about that folks!!). On Monday, just



after the get-acquainted session, Locke Morrisey will be organizing small "lunch groups", dutch treat. Mel DeSart will be organizing some additional informal social activities as well, including a Mariners-Rockies game, and perhaps some microbrewery visits. Stay tuned to ELDNET-L for those announcements!

I will be including in the May newsletter the final program details, with speakers and locations included. For a preview, look at the ELD Web Page, at:

http://www.englib.cornell.edu/eld/conf98.html

and on the ASEE 1998 Conference Web Page, under Technical Sessions, at: http://www.asee.org/conferences/html/ annual_98.htm

Now, a word about ticketed events. These are events which have additional costs, and so require you to sign-u p specifically for the given event. I've listed here six ticketed events that relate directly to ELD in some way. I highly

continued on page 3

Opportunity to Serve ELD

You are invited to serve as an ELD Officer. This is an excellent opportunity for continued professional and personal growth. There are two positions open: (1) ELD Director, and (2) ELD Secretary-Treasurer. Some questions about the specific duties of these positions may be answered by the ELD By-Laws, other questions may be directed to any member of the nominating committee.

Self-nominations are permitted—even encouraged. Names of nominees may be given to any committee member. **Let us hear from you!!**

A list of candidates for each position will be published in the May *ELD Newsletter*. Nominations will also be accepted from the floor at the 1998 ELD Business Meeting.

Members of the ELD Nominating Committee are: Ann Ward (909) 869-4670 or aeward@csupomona.edu, Christy Hightower (619-534-1216) or chightower@ucsd.edu and Andy Stewart, Chair, (573) 341-4007. Thanks in advance for your response.

Andy Stewart Chair, Nominations Committee

Program Update (cont'd)

recommend the first two events for all attendees, and the others as appropriate.

SocietyWide Picnic, Pacific Science Center Session 0705, Sunday, June 28, 7:00~10:00pm \$15.00/person

The Picnic is an informal event that officially opens the conference; it is a great opportunity for ELD members to gather, meeting new attendees and renewing former acquaintances. Look for baloons and signs that mark out the ELD gathering place! The site of the picnic, the Pacific Science Center, will be open to only ASEE conference attendees and their guests during this time period. The Center hosts 5 buildings filled with interactive science displays and activities. There will be buses from the convention center to the Pacific Science Center, and also buses taking people back to conference hotels from the Pacific Science Center.

ELD Annual Banquet, TULIo

Session 2741, Tuesday, June 30, 6:30-10:30 pm \$40.00/person

Moderator: Mel DeSart

This local restaurant has great reviews from those "in the know" in Seattle. It features Italian fare with a TULIo flare, and has a great atmosphere. The banquet follows the Annual Business Meeting and is a great way to unwind after a full day. A favorite event of mine, please consider creating another memorable experience with your ELD colleagues and guests by joining us at TULIo. The restaurant is within walking distance, about 6 blocks from the Convention Center, in the Hotel Vintage Park.

PIC IV Awards Lunch, Seattle Sheraton Session 3484, Wednesday, July 1,

12:30-2:00 pm

\$24.00/person

Divisions within the Professional Interest Council (PIC) IV, including ELD, give awards during this luncheon. The awards presented by ELD could include the Homer I. Bernhardt Award, and the Ford Motor Company's Digital Librarian Award. The luncheon is an opportunity to showcase aspects of ELD through the awards presented. ELD officers and other interested ELD members are encouraged to attend.

ELD Extended Executive Committee Meeting and Breakfast, Seattle Sheraton

Session 3141, Wednesday, July 1, 7:00-8:15 am \$14.00/person

All members of the Extended Executive Committee (officers, committee and subcommittee chairs and co-chairs, editors, and archivist), please register for this event. The Extended Executive Committee will complete the business of operating the division for the coming year, which includes following up on issues raised at the Annual Business Meeting.

Creating Your Own Web Page for Beginners,

UW campus

Session 0241, Sunday, 8:30-12 noon

\$20.00/person

Moderator: Fred O'Bryant Co-moderator: Jill Powell

Register for this workshop to learn how to create your own HTML documents in order to publish text and image files for classroom or professional use. This will be a hands-on workshop in a PC facility on the UW campus; attendance is limited to 20 people. Attendees should meet at the ASEE Registration Desk at 8:30 am.

Advanced Home Page Creation: Forms, Frames and Image Maps, UW campus

Session 0541, Sunday, 2:30-5:30 pm

\$20.00/person

Moderator: Jill Powell

Co-moderator: Fred O'Bryant

This workshop provides an opportunity to learn about making your web pages more interactive and elegant by including forms, image maps, and frames. This will be a hands-on workshop in a Macintosh facility on the UW campus; attendance is limited to 15 people. Attendees should meet at the ASEE Registration Desk at 2:30 pm.

continued on page 4

Program Update (cont'd)

Whew, what a selection from which to choose! Please do consider signing up for one or two or...!

Do you want MORE information?? The ASEE Conference Web Page (url listed earlier) includes information on accomodations, registration, tours, Seattle sights, and other related topics. The ELD Web Page (url listed earlier) will also host and link to useful information. Both are great resources for planning conference-related activities.

In the way of travel, I can report the following: the largest, nearest airport is Sea-Tac Airport (short for Seattle-Tacoma), south of downtown Seattle. As you would expect, many airlines fly into Sea-Tac. For a listing, check out the Sea-Tac Airport

web site at: http://www.portseattle.org/seatac/seatac.html Shuttle services are available from the Sea-Tac airport to Downtown Seattle—prices vary. I pulled up a couple Internet sites for limousine services with prices of \$35-\$40, but there's more research to be done! AmTrak does serve the Seattle area, check out their web site at: http://www.amtrak.com/ That's just to whet your appetite; there's more to discover!

I do hope to see you there. I think you'll like it! And many dedicated colleagues are diligently working to ensure that you will!

Beth Brin, Program Chair

ELDNET-L has moved!

Hopefully, all of you reading this are aware of this, but just in case... In December '97, ELDNET-L, the electronic discussion list sponsored by ELD, moved to a new machine and now runs with a different virtual machine software. The new list address is ELDNET-L@UKANS.EDU and the new virtual machine software is "listproc" rather

than the old "listserv" that many of you are probably familiar with. If any of you are new to ELD or otherwise unfamiliar with ELDNET-L, please drop me a note at desart@ukans.edu. I can subscribe you to the list and provide you with list commands and other useful information.

Mel DeSart, Editor, ELDNET-L

ELD Membership News

Since I last "ran the numbers", we have about 23 new members, 7 permanently lapsed members, and 27 folks "in limbo", as I prefer to think of those folks who aren't reading this newsletter because they have forgotten to renew their memberships!

I have been a bit "out of commission" while

ELD Newsletter is on the Web

The most recent ELD Newsletter, December 1997, is now available from the ELD Web site http://www.englib.cornell.edu/eld/. This issue includes the ELD program for the 1998 annual conference in Seattle. Stay tuned for an expanded archive of newsletters available on the Web site!

bringing my new library into existence, but I am now back in the swing of things, recruiting like mad.

Fred O'Bryant is working on the new edition of the ELD Membership Directory, and elsewhere in this newsletter the new member interviewers will be sharing with you what they have discovered about the latest new members.

If you missed my ELDNET-L post requesting testimonials from ELDers about the benefits of ELD membership, please contact me if you would like to contribute to this effort.

Please continue to send me your "leads" regarding possible new ELD members- or those who might want to "return to the fold."

Glee Willis, ELD Membership Chair

Ford Motor Company's Digital Librarian Award

The Engineering Libraries Division (ELD) of the American Society for Engineering Education (ASEE) is pleased to announce that the Ford Motor Company is sponsoring a new science/engineering librarian for attendance at the ASEE Annual Conference in Seattle, Washington, June 28-July 1, 1998.

Ford Motor Company's Digital Librarian Award

Ford Motor Company recognizes the valuable contribution information professionals provide to academia and industry. The growth of information technologies has fostered the development of complex corporate, academic, and public information networks. Ford believes that the future success of these networks depends upon the involvement of knowledgeable information professionals. The Engineering Libraries

Division (ELD) of the American

Society for Engineering Education (ASEE) helps educate librarians in the use of information technologies and serves as a forum for collaboration for science and engineering librarians throughout the world. In order to help new librarians get established in science and engineering librarianship and to help ensure the continuing evolution of the profession, the Ford Motor Company will sponsor a new librarian's attendance at the ASEE annual meeting. This award, which will defray the cost of registration at the meeting, will be awarded based upon submission of an essay which best demonstrates an understanding and vision of the digital sci-tech library of the future.

Award Title: Ford Motor Company's Digital Librarian Award

Award Description and Requirements: The award, consisting of a check covering the cost of conference registration and a plaque, will be presented at the ASEE Annual Meeting. Awardees must register and attend the meeting to receive the award.

Selection Criteria: Selection of the winning entry will be based on the clarity and originality of a 500-1000 word essay describing innovative use(s) of digital technology in a sci-tech library setting.

Eligibility: Individuals employed as a science or engineering librarian in an academic institution, with less than four years of professional experience; or library school students within one semester of graduation who anticipate a career in science or engineering librarianship.

Submission: A brief letter of application along with resume and essay should be send to:

Linda Musser Chair, ASEE/ELD Awards Committee 105 Deike Building University Park PA 16802 814-863-7073 (voice) 814-865-1379 (fax) 128.118.152.150 (Ariel) LRM4@PSU.EDU

Deadline: Applications must be received no later than March 23, 1998. Award winner will be notified by April 3, 1998.

Linda Musser Chair, Awards Committee

Duplicates Exchange News

MX BookFinder Finding out-of-print (and in print) books has become much easier with a metasearch engine called MX BookFinder at: http://www.mxbf.com/. It provides a single interface to the following web sites: Advanced Book Exchange (ABE), a dealer network for out-of-print, used, rare and antiquarian books; Amazon.com, an online bookstore; Bibliocity, a vendor network of small and medium sized booksellers; Bibliofind, a vendor network of used, rare, out of print, and antiquarian books; Cherry Valley Books, specializing in new childrens' books; Interloc, another vendor network for out-of-print, rare, and antiquarian books; and, Powell's Bookstore, offering large selections of both new and used titles.

Donation Programs for Books and Journals The University of Buffalo Health Sciences Library has developed a web site that describes organizations that accept donations of books and journals and their requirements. The information is now available on her Collection Management Services webpage at: http://ublib.buffalo.edu/libraries/units/hsl/cms/donation.html. They plan to keep this site as current as possible so please forward information of other locations to Pamela M. Rose at pmrose@acsu.buffalo.edu.

Orion Pozo, Duplicates Exchange Coordinator

Publications by ELD Members

Recommendations for Benchmarking Web Site Usage Among Academic Libraries." by C. Hightower, J. Sih, and A. Tilghman. *College & Research Libraries*, v. 59(1): 61-79.

ELD Publications for Sale

The Engineering Libraries Division of the American Society for Engineering Education coordinates the compilation and editing of the guides to the literature of various engineering disciplines. The latest such guide was published by ASEE this summer:

Selective Guide to Literature on Computer Graphics" by Charles Phelps. University of Southern California. ASEE 1997. ISBN 0-87823-1625 17 p.

The guide is priced at \$12 (ASEE members) and \$15 (non-members), plus \$3 for shipping and handling. It may be ordered from:

American Society of Engineering Education 1818 N. Street NW, Suite 600 Washington, D.C. 20036

People & Places

Joe Kraus has a new job - he is now the Science Librarian at the University of Denver. He was previously Engineering Librarian at George Mason University in Fairfax, VA. Joe reports that the Engineering Department is included in his liaison responsibilities. He started work on February 2nd, and says that he is looking forward to exploring the Denver metro area. His new address and phone number:

Penrose Library
University of Denver
2150 E. Evans
Denver, CO 80208
(303)871-4586
jokraus@du.edu
http://www.du.edu/~jokraus

Tom DePetro visited a number of libraries during recent travels. He saw the new Bibliotheque National de France in Paris, and while in Australia, he visited the State Libraries of Victoria (Melbourne), Queensland (Brisbane), and New South Wales (Sydney). He also took part in a satellite teleconference with librarians at the Higher College of Technology in the Uniter Arab Emirates.

From the Co-editors

We would like to thank all the contributors for sending us their news and a special thanks to David Fontes of Penn State for designing the layout of the newsletter. Please send any comments on the new format of the newsletter to Kelly Jordan at kxi@psulias.psu.edu.

Engineering Libraries Division Officers and Committees 1997-98

<u>Chair</u>	Chair-Elect/Program Chair	Secretary/Treasurer			
Charlotte Erdmann	Beth Brin	Sheila Curl			
erdman@ecn.purdue.edu	bbrin@bsu.idbsu.edu	scurl@ecn.purdue.edu			
Past-Chair	Director 1997-1999	Director 1996-98			
Andy Stewart	Mel DeSart	Locke Morrisey			
astewart@umr.edu	desart@ukans.edu	•			
Accreditation and Standards	Archivist	Awards			
Karen Andrews, Chair	Don Richardson	Linda Musser, Chair			
klandrews@ucdavis.edu	drichard@wpi.edu	lrm@psulias.psu.edu			
Duplicates Exchange	ELD Home Page	Listsery Editor			
Orion Pozo	Jill Powell	Mel Desart			
orion_pozo@ncsu	jhp1@cornell.edu	desart@ukans.edu			
<u>Membership</u>	Membership Directory Editor	Nominations			
Glee Willis, Chair	Fred O'Bryant	Andy Stewart, Chair			
willis@unr.edu	jfo@virginia.edu	astewart@umr.edu			
Publications	Literature Guides Subcommittee	Newsletter Editors			
Godlind Johnson	Sheila Curl, Co-chair	Tom Conkling			
gjohnson@sunysb.edu	scurl@ecn.purdue.edu	twc@psulias.psu.edu			
gjonnson@sunyso.cdu	Kelly Jordan, Co-chair	Kelly Jordan			
	kxj@psulias.psu.edu	kxj@psulias.psu.edu			
	knj@psuiias.psu.cuu	rvia honnas hon can			
Union List of Technical Reports, Standards, and Patents in Engineering Libraries					
Linda Musser lrm@psulias.psu.edu					
Linua mussei nine psutias.psu.cuu					

Message from the Chair (cont'd)

Annual ELD banquets in wonderful restaurants. I particularly savor and remember food in New Orleans, Edmonton, and Los Angeles.

I hereby present my TOP TEN LIST for attending the ASEE Annual Conference. There is on particular order to the list:

Learn about the latest information on web page design, instruction in webbed environment, ABET accreditation, digital libraries, technology update, and aerospace engineering information.

Meet colleagues who work with engineering and technology students and faculty.

Share innovations from my work with others.

Network with people that have walked in my shoes.

Meet people who have helped me in the past!

Borrow ideas from other ELD members.

Discuss possible solutions to old problems.

Commiserate with old colleagues.

Experience local eateries and entertainment.

Visit the Great Northwest.

I hope to see you all in Seattle!

Respectfully submitted,

Charlotte A. Erdmann ASEE ELD Chair (765) 494-2872 cerdmann@purdue.edu



American Society for Engineering Education Engineering Libraries Division Newsletter